Board of Directors Board of Directors Meeting Minutes

Math & Science Academy

Thursday December 15th, 2011 – 6:30 PM 

8430 Woodbury Crossing, Woodbury, MN 55125

1. Call to Order by Craig Creeger (Chair) at 6:36 p.m.

2. Roll Call of Members:  


Craig Creeger - Chair (Present)

Michelle Kurkoski (Present)

Michelle Richards – Vice Chair (Present)
Cheri Howe (Present)


Cyndi Bluhm - Treasurer (Present)
 
Bronwen Williams (Present)


Rachael Erickson - Secretary (Present) 

Alison Creeger (Student Rep) (Present)


Julie Runge (Present) 

Judith Darling BKDA – CFO (ex-officio) (absent)


PJ Flanigan (Present) 

Paul Simone –Director (ex-officio) (Present)


3. Approval of Agenda

· Under Consent Agenda, add a motion to accept $2000 from Minnesota Beatle Grant for the music department.

· Under New Business, add a) motion to approve closing the Technology Fund account at Anchor Bank and b) motion to approve closing the Thrivent Investment Fund account.
Agenda was approved with previous additions.
4. Open Forum

Mike Hartz representing NHS: NHS would like approval to hold a Penny War in January when students return from break.  Seven jars would be labeled, one for each grade and be placed in a common area for easy access.  Anyone could donate money to any of the jars.  Pennies are worth positive points and all other money amounts (coins, dollars) are worth negative points for the class who owns the jar.  Classes will be competing against each other by donating to other class jars.  Money raised will go to a designated charity.  The competition will go on for one to two weeks.  Fundraiser has Board approval.

Shawn Ramberg representing Asian Club:  The club would like board approval to hold a movie night on January 13th. Board Approved.
5. Approval of Meeting Minutes for the meeting of Thursday November 17th,  2011

Discussion: minor corrections 
Minutes stand as corrected.  

6. Financial Report – November 2011 Financial Statements (Cyndi Bluhm)
Discussion:  Revenues include the estimated year to date state holdback amount of $515,540 which contributes to the year to date revenues exceeding expenditures.  MSA may only need to borrow funds in late June\July.  The Give To the Max donation dollars are not yet represented on the November statement.  They should be included on the December statement which will be reviewed at the January meeting.  Under General Fund expenditures, the line item for Textbooks and Workbooks will be higher due to materials needed for a spring semester class.  Years ago, a special Technology Fund account was setup at Anchor Bank.  This special account is no longer needed now that the technology funds are tracked as a separate line item in the budget under the General Fund.  Cyndi recommended closing this account along with closing a separate Investment Cash account which is no longer needed.  In November, a transfer of $300,000.00 was made from the checking account to the savings account.  Under the Student Activity Cash accounts, a Newspaper account was setup per Michelle Kurkoski’s request at the November Board meeting, for the Slice of Pi newspaper donations.  A Film Club cash account was also created for Cheri Howe’s spring semester class.  Cyndi is planning to have a budget revision meeting sometime late January or February.
7. Chair’s Report – (Craig Creeger)
Discussion:   The MSA’s Strategic Plan report should be reviewed for any needed changes.  Paul stated that this review will be done at the January meeting once the new board members have been seated.  Also in January we will have an update on the NCA accreditation.

8. Standing Committee Reports:

a. Budget (Cyndi):
Discussion:

· The budget committee has not had a budget meeting.  A meeting will be scheduled after budget revisions have been collected.

· Historically, it has been a requirement that all fundraisers, parent team and other groups which collect money be managed by the MSA financial staff, to be charged 3% for the school to manage their money.  Now that we have Beltz, Kes, Darling & Associates overseeing the MSA finances, the recommendation is to drop this charge.  Removal of the 3% surcharge is retroactive to the beginning of the 2011-2012 school year. The board is not required to vote on this.

· Paul handed out a time card for Sue Schenck who is the substitute teacher for Lauren Zachman while she is on maternity leave.  The time card details additional time Sue has put into her classes above her regular classroom time. The board is being asked to fund the additional time Sue is putting in with an hourly rate.  The board cannot give her a long-term sub contract because she is not a licensed teacher. The board discussed what the normal hourly rate would be along with discussion to approve an hourly rate not to exceed a certain number of hours. Craig suggested to add item c) under New Business — Motion to vote on an hourly rate to use for Sue Schenck’s additional time at $19.00/hour not to exceed 40 hours per week and for Bruce to review her hours each week throughout the remainder of her sub agreement, which is until February 29th.
b. Building/Maintenance (Rachael): See attached Agreement with Design Forum

Discussion:   The MSA Building Company contacted Design Forum, Inc. to present a proposal to develop architectural plans and an estimate to build a new building adjacent to the existing MSA building which would include classrooms and a gymnasium.  Their bid to develop this plan/estimate came in at $10,200.  This is $200 more than the original estimate.
c. Enrollment (Rachael/Julie R): Enrollment Report included in packet

Discussion:    Julie:  current enrollment is at 357 + (21 IEP) – (24 PSEO students) = 354 total.  MSA is currently budgeted for 356 students.  MSA is looking to take in two new students to bring the student count back up to the budgeted number.  The following grades had students leaving this past fall:  1 in 7th, 1 in 11th and 3 in the 8th grade.  Open enrollment starts January 1st and runs through the 2nd week of February.  The 2012-2013 lottery is held the 1st week of March.

d. Personnel (Michelle R/Cheri): 

Discussion:    Michelle: The personnel group met on December 12th. Two issues discussed at this meeting - the need for an office aid and the limited office space along with ideas on how to improve both.  Office Aid: Reviewed the management of the front office workload and based on discussion, it appears there is a need for an office aid.  It was suggested that the office aid would work 15-20 hours starting July 1st and work through the rest of the summer.  Once school starts, the aid would then work 1 hour a day through the school year.   Office Space: There is a concern that personal information is at risk with the additional foot traffic in the office. The teacher lounge/meeting room is very small due to the additional.  Plan to continue discussion on how to improve the office space in the existing building. 
e. Technology (P.J./Cheri): December 2nd iPad In-service; Technology Give-to-the Max Day Results Discussion: Cheri:  On December 2nd the staff had an in-service day (no school).  The teachers demonstrated the best teaching applications they have reviewed on their iPads.  Each department will develop a plan to use tablets (iPad, Kindle, etc.) in the classroom by organizing student focus groups.  The technology committee had a meeting and discussed how to manage the computer cart in the leased MSA building.  The Razoo fundraiser account includes $31,000 in donations which will be applied to MSA technology.  MSA plans to order laptops, desktops and a laptop cart.
f. Parent Team (Julie): 

Discussion:  January 12th, 2012, is the next scheduled meeting.

g. Policy (Michelle K):  Technology Use Policy
Discussion:  The Policy committee plans to continue drafting the technology policy which will be reviewed at a future meeting. 

h. Student Committee (Alison Creeger): 

Discussion:  NHS raised $300 at Spaghetto last weekend.  Mrs. Mooney was disappointed with the low turnout. Group comments felt that the low turnout may have been due to the event being held too close to the holidays.  It was suggested to hold this at a different time of the year, if held again. 

i. High School League Activities Committee (Rachael):

Discussion:  The basketball team is 1-3; the boys work very hard.  The Nordic team has not been active since there has not been any snow.
j. Academics Committee (Michelle K):

Discussion:  Waiting on the Minnesota Department of Education for state policy changes.
k. Alternative Funding Committee (Michelle K.):

Discussion:  Reviewing the process for the Give To the Max fundraiser so MSA can be more organized next year and increase the number of donations.  The Capital Campaign is on hold until the building estimate comes in.  Students from St. Thomas would then assist with the campaign.
9. Consent Agenda:  Motion to accept $2000 from Minnesota Beatle Grant
Moved by:   Rachael Erickson

Second:   PJ Flanigan

Vote: Unanimous
Discussion:  This money goes to the MSA music department.

10. Old Business

a. No old business to discuss at this meeting.

11. New Business

a. Motion to approve closing the Technology Fund account at Anchor Bank

Moved by:    Cyndi Bluhm


Second:    Julie Runge

Vote: Unanimous

Discussion:  Technology fund money is tracked on a separate line item within the General Fund on the budget.   

b. Motion to approve closing the Thrivent Investment Fund account 
Moved by:    Cyndi Bluhm


Second:    Julie Runge

Vote: Unanimous

c. Motion to pay Sue Schenck $19.00/hour not to exceed 40 hours per week and for Bruce to review her hours weekly.
Discussion:  Group felt that 40 hours per week is not enough, a suggestion of 50 hours per week was made.  Discussed putting a total dollar number, but then questioned what would happen if she ends up working more than MSA’s initial need.  Feb 29th could be specified as an end date (end of Maternity leave) on this motion. Sue has an engineering degree and has taught at MSA in the past.  She is teaching calculus.

The motion was amended to state: Sue Schenck will be paid $18.15 per hour beyond her normal substitute rate and Bruce Monroe will review her hours weekly.

Moved by:    Craig Creeger


Second:   Michelle Kurkoski


Vote:  8 approved (Craig Creeger, Michelle Kurkoski, Cyndi Bluhm, Michelle Richards, Rachael Erickson, PJ Flanigan, Cheri Howe, Bronwen Williams) 1 abstain (Julie Runge)

12. Information:  no new information
13. Future Agenda Items: 

a. Future agenda Items list: New MSA building update, NCA accreditation update.  New business – Seating of new board members.  Establish officers and new committee liaisons.  Review bylaws and discuss any needed changes.  Technology policy.
b. Regular Board Meeting - Third Thursday of the Month 6:30pm 

c. Workshop Meeting –Continue review of the Parent survey.  Discussion on how to best review MSA’s strategic plan.  Review the technology policy on the use of iPod and other personal devices in the classrooms.
d. Date and Time of Next BOD Meeting – Jan 19th, at 6:30 p.m.
e. Date and Time of Workshop - Jan 19th, at 5:00 p.m.
14. Adjourn by Craig Creeger at 7:36 p.m.

Moved by:   Cyndi Bluhm


Second:   Michelle Kurkoski

Vote: Unanimous

